PALM LAKE HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION 

 ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

             JANUARY 22, 2022
President Ned Timmer called the meeting to order at 10:22 am.
Board members present: Ned Timmer, Fred Lenz, Mike Ketchum and Marty Crosley
Board members absent: Steve Hunter

Others present: Ms. Eryn McConnell, PLHOA Legal Counsel

Homeowners present: David Boyer, Stan and Debbie Britt, Russ and Bev Carlson, John and Meredith Fitzgerald, Greg Hatch, Simon and Louise Hemming, Sam and Purvi Jayswal, Ray Maikkula, Steve and Lisa Maloney, Ajit Nana, Hannelore Schmacker, Joe and Mary Sikora, Tory and Rebecca Wozny, Scott and Joan Ziegler, JoLee Timmer and Rose Ann Ketchum.
Ineligible homeowner present: Joe Saunders

Homeowners represented by proxy: Mitch Burke and Kathleen Marinari, Steve Hunter, Andrew Sordi, Chanel Bozarth, Tiffany Faddis, Aaron and Thara Walker, Marcos and Ana Cigagna, Kietta Gamble, Ayaz Sutaria, Michael Fargalla and Benjamin and Kimberley Service, 
With 18 homeowners represented in person and 11 homeowners represented by proxy; Ned Timmer declared a quorum was present for the purposes of the 2022 Annual Meeting.   

PRESENTATION OF PLHOA LEGAL COUNSEL 
Ned Timmer proceeded to introduce PLHOA Legal Counsel, Ms. Eryn McConnell of the Mateer Harbert law firm for the purpose of discussing and explaining amendments being proposed to the Palm Lake governing documents.    
Ms. McConnell began her presentation by relating that the proposed covenant changes resulted from her meetings over the last year with board members concerned whether our governing documents are (1) being correctly applied with respect to rental and lease-purchase agreements in Palm Lake and are (2) fully protective against the growing trend of legal entities being established to purchase upscale homes allowing for a shared ownership by multiple investors.  

In presenting the proposed amendments, Ms. McConnell indicated the amendments fell into several categories: (1) a revision designed to streamline the amendment approval process for our governing documents, (2) a “housekeeping” amendment to codify the 
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turnover of the PLHOA from the developer to Owner-control, (3) revising the confusing and poorly drafted current language pertaining to rentals and land use while also offering further protection against the threat of shared home ownerships in Palm Lake and (4) reinstituting the ability of the board to raise dues by up to 25% without PLHOA approval.  The proposed amendments will likely come before the PLHOA for approval in April.       
Ms. McConnell concluded her presentation and a sustained discussion with various viewpoints ensued over the validity of previously amended covenants in response to a question asked by Ray Maikkula.  Many of the comments were to gain a clearer understanding of how the new amendment process would work to improve the current process or how the current document wording applies to rental or lease-purchase arrangements in Palm Lake.  In a response to an inquiry, it was confirmed the 14 “grandfathered” homeowners owning homes on Jan, 31, 2005 would not be impacted by any of the changes.  Other concerns were raised concerning legal costs to prepare document amendments.  Responding to a question on the costs of preparing the document amendments that were approved in 2020, it was pointed out there were no costs to the PLHOA.  It was further clarified that that the substantial legal costs incurred by the PLHOA during 2021 shown in the 2021 Profit and Loss Budget Performance statement largely resulted from the board’s fiduciary responsibility to enforce a homeowner’s covenant violations and pursue their delinquent account with the costs all recoverable to the PLHOA.   
Joe Saunders interrupted the discussion to air his grievances over the lien placed on his home by the board in order to collect $4,121.69 owed to the PLHOA for collecting his Special Assessment for perimeter wall repair, two covenant violations, attorney’s fees as well as additional fees and accrued interest.  Although the board has been unable to confirm with the Fla. Dept. of Business and Professional Regulation he actually possesses a valid Florida contractor’s license – only that he is eligible for the exam – he next proceeded to again question the board’s management of the perimeter wall project by citing his 20-year experience as a contractor.            
Further discussion then resumed on the issue of rentals and lease-purchases.  Fred Lenz advocated legal counsel be requested to prepare a document amendment to permit them. He touted them as an additional tool to sell a house and pointed out the four recent Palm Lake lease-purchases had caused no problems.   However, another attendee indicated one of the lease-purchases had been problematic with property damages occurring.  Timmer responded to Lenz’s request by stating he was reluctant to spend money on attorneys when the recent straw poll of Palm Lake residents on allowing lease-purchases revealed 

that only 6 residents, which included 4 of the “grandfathered” residents, favored it.  It was noted that 30 residents would be needed to support an amendment to the covenants to permit them.  Fred Lenz questioned the wording of the straw poll.  Responding an inquiry, legal counsel confirmed that even if the amendment failed to pass, lease-
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purchases would still not be permitted as they are considered rentals under Florida law until there is a purchase contract.     
Several attendees at this point expressed their concerns over this subject matter taking up too much time and asked to proceed ahead with the Annual Meeting agenda.  Timmer agreed and floated the possibility of a special meeting being called for a further discussion on the subject.   
Ms. McConnell was excused from and departed the meeting. 

SECRETARY’S REPORT 

Mike Ketchum presented for board approval the minutes from the Dec. 14, 2021 Board of Directors Meeting and moved their approval.  The motion was seconded and the minutes were approved for website posting without objection.

Minutes from the 2021 Annual Meeting occurring on Jan.16, 2021 were next presented for approval by the homeowners in attendance.  Joe Sikora objected suggesting there were omissions pertaining to the Special Assessment and the costs of the perimeter wall repair.  Although it was pointed out by Meredith Fitzgerald his concerns appeared to be addressed on page 3 in the Annual Meeting minutes, he was encouraged by the Secretary to submit his suggested revisions to the Secretary for a board review and response before a planned April meeting of the PLHOA.  As a result, the minutes were deferred by the Secretary for final approval until later.
ARB REPORT 
In the absence of ARB Chair Steve Hunter, Ned Timmer presented an ARB update outlining the ARB goal of maintaining the beauty of Palm Lake and protecting the value of its homes.  He indicated there would be a follow up after January 31 to the recent ARB letter highlighting areas for needed improvement by homeowners.  Before beginning any enforcement actions in areas that have not been previously enforced or laxly enforced, Timmer stated that on advice of legal counsel the board is required to give notice via what is known in legal terminology as a “Chattel Shipping Letter” of its intent to change its policy to one of strict compliance coupled with fair and uniform enforcement.  He further added that fines levied via a Fining Committee are not felt to be the best way to achieve enforcement and instead the board will follow a three-step notification process which, if unsuccessful, will result in the board referring the matter to legal counsel.      
Timmer indicated the board will be seeking further PLHOA inputs on neighborhood aesthetics such as garbage can visibility and mail box color.  He concluded by stating the PLHOA will again seek a county grant later in 2022.  Ideas by homeowners on potential 
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projects are welcomed and will be the focus of an upcoming PLHOA meeting to be announced.     
OPERATIONS REPORT

Fred Lenz discussed a number of completed and ongoing projects.  Among these were the guardhouse air-conditioning unit purchase, the tree trimming expected next week and the work continuing in February on the east perimeter wall which is the final wall segment for repair.  Attendees were strongly encouraged to report any sidewalk issues and to keep their curbsides clean in order to prevent leaves from entering the culverts.  
Concerns were also voiced by Lenz over the frequency of speeding occurring within Palm Lake as well as along Palm Lake Dr.   
Lenz complimented the continuing work of the Beautification Committee.  Steve Hunter was also commended for developing protocols for addressing violations.  Lenz concluded by encouraging neighbors to talk to their neighbors in order to seek their compliance with Palm Lake rules.   
TREASURER’S REPORT
Marty Crosley submitted drafts of the PLHOA Balance Sheet and Profit and Loss Budget Performance.  Some December numbers are still awaited but Crosley stated  “everything was on budget or close to budget.”  With respect to the budget for the perimeter wall repair, all PLHOA members are current with their final payments due Feb. 27.   The wall budget currently contains $2,587 with possibly $5,600 needed to pay for the remaining work slated to start during February.  
Crosley, joined by Fred Lenz, explained the reason for the retention pond maintenance overage was due to the unacceptable job performed by the original vendor who was released resulting in the need to secure another vendor.  
It was noted the board has recently approved the auditing of the PLHOA financials from several recent years by retaining an outside CPA.  Joe Sikora was again recognized and voiced his opposition to the usage of an outside CPA and continued with a criticism of certain financial protocols and practices used by the PLHOA.  He volunteered his services by noting and touting his past experience in the private sector and as a former PLHOA Treasurer.  In response to an attendee’s inquiry on the cost of an outside CPA, Timmer indicated it was $1,800 annually.  Other attendees voiced their support of the use of an outside CPA stating the cost was quite reasonable and that the PLHOA should be utilizing professional assistance for certain legal and financial functions.
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OLD BUSINESS 

Ned Timmer discussed the recent loss by apparent sabotage of the trees recently placed along the west perimeter wall by Duke Energy.  Discussions are continuing with Duke Energy regarding their replacement.  
The new streetlights along Crestgate Circle installed this fall year and are now fully operational.
Timmer reported on the selection of a new lawn care vendor.  The previous vendor was released due to an ongoing unacceptable performance.  The additional scope of work the new vendor will be undertaking is due to the inability of volunteers to continue and will result in the need for a 2022 dues increase.  Timmer indicated he will be personally overseeing the expanded scope of work.    
NEW BUSINESS

In response to homeowners desiring to improve the aesthetics of the retention pond, JoLee Timmer reported the Beautification Committee is evaluating the placement of Crape Myrtles and adding to the existing viburnum hedge along with some additional irrigation where needed.  The project cost is anticipated to be $5,000.

The meeting concluded with the nomination and election of three board members for a two-year term.  Ned Timmer asked for nominations from the floor.  Hearing none, he proposed the names of Simon Hemming, Steve Hunter and Mike Ketchum who had previously indicated their willingness to fill the seats.  Fred Lenz was uncertain if Marty Crosley desired to step off the board and inquired if he should also be nominated.  Crosley responded by stating he did not wish to continue his service.  With this resolved, Timmer then called for a vote on the three proposed nominees who were elected for 2-year terms without objection.  
The meeting was adjourned at 1:07 pm
Respectfully submitted,

Mike Ketchum, Secretary
